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BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETS IN EVANSTON

The Board of Directors of the American Theological Library Association
held its winter meeting at the Association's headquarters in Evanston, Illi-
nois, February 5-6, 1993. The following persons were in attendance: Mary
R. Bischoff, President; Linda Corman, Vice-president; David J. Wartluft,
Secretary; Directors, David D. Bundy, Mvron B. Chace, Diane Choquette, Mitzi
M. Jarrett, Roger L. Loyd, William C. Miller, Russell 0. Pollard, Christine
Wenderoth, and Mary S. Williams; Albert E. Hurd, Executive Director; Joanue
Juhnke, Executive Secretary; Patti Adamek, Director of Finance:; John A.
Bollier, Director of Development; Joyce L. Farris, Recording Secretary;
and Donn Michael Farris, Editor of the Newsletter.

In sessions on Friday morning and afternoon and on Saturday morning
and afternoon, the Board:

~ agreed to appoint a committee to work on the plamnning of orientation
and training for new members of the Board of Directors;

- appointed Mitzi Jarrett andMary Williams to suggest an orientation
process for new Board members;

- adopted a mission statement for the Association (see "A Message from
the President” elsewhere in this issue of the Newsletter);

- agreed to continue the service of Linda Corman, Roger Loyd, and Chris-
tine Wenderoth as a task force on ATLA-ATS cooperation, so that they can
attend a meeting of representatives of the two associations in the spring;

- voted to recommend the following Bylaw revisions to the membership at
the annual conference in June:

1.2, Institutional Members. Libraries of institutions which meet
one cf the fcllowing criteria shall be eligible to apply for institu-
tional membership in the association:

a. Institutions holding membership in the Association of Theologi-
cal Schools in the U.S. and Canada;

b. Accredited institutions engaged in theological education or
religious studies primarily beyond the undergraduate level;

c. Accredited universities with religious studies programs which
also have a librarian or subject bibliographer in the area of religion;
d. Organizations maintaining collections primarily of theological,

Teligious, or ecclesiastical research material.

1.7. Dues. The board of directors shall establish the annual dues
for institutional, individual, and student members of the association,
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETS IN EVANSTON - Continued

subject to the ratification of the members at the next following annual
or special meeting of the association. (Remainder unchanged.)

8.2. Organization and Program. Each interest group shall ...
establish a suitable organizational structure, including a steering
committee composed of individual members of the association and
having an elected chairperson. (Remainder unchanged.)

- accepted as a policy of the Board that "A person or institution shall
become a member of the Association upon receipt of an application, payment
of annual dues, and approval of the Director of Member Services":

- voted '"That the Board of Directors instructs the ATLA staff to take
into consideration issues of equal rights and non~-discrimination toward
all individuals and segments of society in selecting sites for annual con-
ferences and other official events of the Association"; and

- set the next meeting of the Board at 8:30 a.m., Wednesday, June 16,
1993, in Vancouver, British Columbia.

FRIENDS OF BURKE LIBRARY INAUGURATE SERIES

The Friends of the Burke Library of Union Theological Seminary in the
City of New York have published The Burke Library Occasional Publication
No. 1. The first title in this new series is 01ld Wine in New Bottles: De-
canting the Burke Library for 2 New Age, an address delivered to The Friends
of the Burke Library by Milton McC. Gatch, Director of the Library. Copies
of the address may be ordered from: The Friends of the Burke Library, Union
Theological Seminary, 3041 Broadway, New York, New York 10027.

ESTHER GEORGE DIES AT 85

Esther D, George, 85, died November 8, 1992, at Lebanon, Ohio, of com-
plications due to advanced age. She was Librarian of United Theological
Seminary, Dayton, Ohio, from 1947 to 1968, She was active in ATLA during
its early history, having served on a number of committees of the Associa-
tion. Ms. George had also served as librarian at Deaconess Hospital in
Dayton and at the Dayton and Montgomery County Public Library prior to her
service at the Seminary. 1In 1968 she became curator of the Evangelical
United Brethren Archives of the United Methodist Church at Dayton, retiring
in 1974, She was educated at North Central College, Naperville, Illinois,
and held a library science degree from Case Western Reserve University.
Memorial services were held at Otterbein Home, Lebanon, Ohio, her residence
for the last three years of her life. Interment was at Findlay, Chio.
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A MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT

Your Board of Directors has just completed an intense but fruitful mid~
winter meeting. A summary of the discussions and actions from that meeting
is included elsewhere in this issue of the Newsletter. What I would like to
highlight here is a process of policy definition that the Board is pursuing
as we implement the reorganization begun three years ago.

A primary goal of the reorganization was to consolidate the three exist-
ing governing boards of ATLA into one entity. Responsibility for all ATLA
programs - Index, Preservation, and Member Services - is now lodged with one
Board of Directors. This concentration of responsibility has forced the new
unified Board to clarify its role in overseeing and managing the Association.
In order to assist the clarification process, the Board in 1991 engagasd con-—
sultant John Carver to present his model of how boards should operate.

Various people in ATLA have expressed concern that members of the Board
may have become "Carver addicts." I don't believe that is the case. We
have not adopted his model hook, line, and sinker; all of us agree that
Carver's principles must be modified to suit the particular situation of
ATLA. Nevertheless, we see much that is useful in his approach to the work
of a governing board, and we were encouraged by the avenues it opened for us
to make our reorganization fully functional. Therefore it will continue to
be appropriate to refer to Carver from time to time as the platform from
which we are launching our work as a Board.

One of Carver's principles that has proven to be a powerful tool for
understanding the Board's work is that a governing board should take as a
major task the definition of an organization'’s broad goals: the "why" and
"for what" for which it exists. Out of the definition of these goals or
ends comes the enunciation of policies that determine how those ends will
be achieved. The Board determines the level of detail it wishes to attain
in its policy statements and then turns them over to staff for implementa-
tien.

The foundation for this process, therefore, is the statement of goals
or organizational ends, sometimes known as a mission statement. A fairly
detailed version of ATLA's purposes is included in its Certificate of In-
corporation. Other versions, in more recognizable "mission statement" for-
mat, have been developed at various times. The most recent text was sug-
gested by the Strategic Planning Task Force as part of its work on the
reorganization. The Board spent time at the recent meeting reviewing this
version as part of a broad statement of ATLA policies. We want to share it
with you here to begin the process of discussing and finally owning it as
an Association.

The mission of the American Theoclogical Library Association
is to foster the study of theolegy and religion by enhancing the
development of theological and religious libraries and librarian-
ship.

In pursuit of this mission, the association undertakes:

(1) to foster the nrofessional growth of its members, and
to enhance their ability to serve their constituencies as admin-
istrators and librarians:

(2) to advance the profession of theological librarianship,
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and to assist theological librarians in defining and interpret-
ing the proper role and function of libraries in theological
education;

(3) to promote quality library and information services in
support of teaching, learning, and research in theology, religion,
and related disciplines, and to create such tools and aids (in-
cluding publications) as may be helpful in accomplishing this; and

(4) to stimulate pruposeful collaboration among librarians of
theological libraries and religious studies collections, and to
develop programmatic solutions to information-related problems
common to those librarians and collections.

Some of you may wonder about the inclusion of language about religious
studies collections. The Board spent time considering this issue and de-
cided that, though our emphasis is clearly on theological collections and
librarianship as we have always understood it, the times demand that we be
open to the concerns of those in the broader context of religion. The vi-
tality of ATLA's new College and University Section attests to the presence
and commitment of these folk. It is to ATLA's benefit to welcome them and
to encourage their activity among us.

I hope all of you will consider this statement of ATLA's mission and
purpose. The Board plans to host some group discussions of this issue at
the annual conference in June. I look forward to seeing many of you then
and to hearing from you your vision for ATLA.

Mary R, Bischoff
President, ATLA

BOSTON THEOLOGICAL INSTITUTE ANNOUNCES
1992 EDITION OF MICROFICHE UNION LIST OF SERTALS

The Boston Theological Institute, an association of nine graduate theo-
logical schools in the greater Boston, Massachusetts, area, announces the
anticipated publication of the 1992 edition of its microfiche union list of
serials. The new list contains authoritative CONSER records for over 10,000
theology and related serials titles held by the libraries of the member in-
stitutions. In addition to the bibliographic records, the list contains
detailed holdings statements indicating specifically what each library holds
of a given title. The 1992 edition will be available for distribution in
February 1993. It may be ordered for $30.00. 1In addition, you may place a
standing order for future editioms. Orders should be sent to: Boston Theo-—
logical Institute, Library Development Office, 45 Francis Avenue, Cambridge,
Massachusetts 02138, To order by phone, please call 617-495~5780 and leave
a message.
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REPORT FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Monograph Preservation Program. A further sharp decline in subscrip-
tion income to Phase 7 of the Monograph Preservation Program from July
through December 1992 threatened its continuance. This situation presented
ATLA staff with two options. On the one hand, ATLA could terminate the Pro-
gram immediately. This choice would lead to a compounding of the Program's
deficit agreed on by the Board of Directors and staff. On the other hand,
ATLA could request NEH to consider significant changes in the use of NEH
funds for the third and final year of its grant to the Program, which would
enable ATLA to complete the current and final Phase of the Program without
exceeding the planned deficit. These changes included the use of NEH funds
to cover costs, in addition to filming, for minimal level cataloging, prep-
aration of materials, and filming inspection. TIf approved, the "cost" to
the Program would be fewer books preserved.

In December, John Bollier's efforts to raise the final matching monies
bore fruit with a $70,000 grant from the Henry Luce Foundation. With the
Luce grant, ATLA staff had raised the total $285,000 in Federal matching
funds for the grant. ATLA has also received notice that all of the Federal
matching funds have been encumbered for the project.

In early February we received approval from NEH for the proposed changes
for the third and final year of the grant. It is our plan to complete cata-
loging by August 1993, filming by December 1993, and final inspection of all
film by March 1994. We are investigating alternatives for deploying the
ATLA Preservation staff at the completion of Phase 7 and the end of the cur-
rent NEH grant.

In January, ATLA libraries were invited to submit letters of intent to
participate in the revised Monograph Preservation Program by February 22,
1993. We have received several excellent projects to date. We look forward
to having several more by the deadline.

Serials Preservation Program. In December 1992 ATLA was awarded a
three-~year NEH grant totaling $482,986 ($332,986 outright and $150,000 Fed-
eral matching funds) for the preservation filming of 300 significant jour-
nals in religion published from 1875 to 1950. This project will focus on
periodical collections at the Andover~Harvard Library of Harvard Divinity
School, The Burke Library of Union Theological Seminary (NY), Speer Library
of Princeton Theological Seminary, and Yale Divinity School Library, and
will also draw on serials collections in other ATLA libraries.

ATS-ATLA Relations. One of the reorganizational goals of the ATLA
Board of Directors was to improve our relations and work with the Associa-
tion of Theological Schools. In January, Linda Corman (ATLA vice president)
and T had an opportunity to meet with ATS Executive Director Jim Waits, and
Associate Director Dan Aleshire in Pittsburgh. We spent the better part of
a day reviewing and identifying areas of mutual concern for resourcing theo-
logical education and outlining a process of working together on these con-
cerns. Based on these discussions, ATS and ATLA will each appoint three
representatives to a joint committee that will work on ways of addressing
our mutual interests. This committee will hold two more meetings in 1993,
We will report to the members about these meetings.

Many of you may be aware that ATS has begun a formal process to assess
its accreditation standards. Our colleague, Sara Myers (I1iff School of
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Theology), has been appointed by ATS to represent theological libraries on
its Steering Committee for the Quality and Accreditation Project. I am sure
Sara will keep us apprised of the work of this committee.

Current Crises Facing ATLA Members. T want to turn to another matter
that is intertwined with everything that ATLA does in trying to fulfill its
mission. The perspective that I set forth is shared by a number of my col-
leagues and staff. We have not reached some of our conclusions lightly.

We think that there are still opportunities to change things, but time is

of the essence. In the context of the economic and environmental challenges,
adminstrative staff views theological librarians and their institutions as an
endangered species. Mainline denominational institutions have not grasped
the urgent truth that merging for strength and downsizing is now and not in
the future. As our seminaries continue to struggle to survive, they will be
under renewed pressure to cut programs and resources (read libraries).

These institutional decisions will further marginalize theological libraries
and librarianship. Let us take a look at what has happened.

A number of our library directors have retired, resigned, or been ter-~
minated in the past three vears, often under the guise of resignation. It
appears that their institutional leadership does not understand the impor-
tance and timeliness of replacing these librarians with library profession-
als. Often while these liBraries are "leaderless," they are without an ad-
vocate for the importance of the library and its staff as a pedagogical
resource for theological education., ATLA also suffers because it lacks an
interpreter of the programs and services it provides the institution.

Related to the institutional leadership problem is the process by
which some of our colleagues have been dismissed. Does ATLA have a "cor-
porate way" of responding, whether we agree with a dismissal decision or
not? What do acerediting standards have to say about performance, evalua-
tion, and due process with respect to termination? Obviously, the current
standards do not have much to say about librarians,but they afford faculty
some protection. As seminary administrators will be under increasing pres-
sure to balance their budgets and libraries and librarians are viewed as
marginal to the educational process, it is obvious to me that any future
accreditation standards must not only address issues of quality but also of
values. Theological libraries and theological librarians are essential to
theological education. Seminary administrators and boards must come to
understand the value of theological librarianship in the educational
enterprise.

Albert E. Hurd
Executive Director/CEQ, ATLA
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ATLA RECEIVES TEN NEW MEMBERS

The American Theological Library Association welcomes the following
new members:

Individual:

Mr. Keith Agee, Fred J. Graham Library, Trinity Bible College,
50 Ssixth Avenue, South, Ellendale, North Dakota 58436

Dr. Carisse Mickey Berryhill, Assistant Librarian, Harding University
Graduate School of Religion, 1000 Cherry Road, Memphis,
Tennessee 38117

Ms. Louise H. Girard, University of St. Michael's College, 113 St.
Joseph Street, Toronto, Ontario M5S 1J4, Canada

Ms, Joanna Hause, Technical Services Librarian, Biblical Theological
Seminary, 200 Worth Main Street, Hatfield, Pennsylvania 19440

Mr. Charles C. Lindner, Immaculate Conception Center Library,
7200 Douglaston Parkway, Douglaston, New York 11362

Ms. Margaret Sue Rhee, Director, Learning Resource, Northwest Christian
College, 828 East 11th Avenue, Eugene, Oregon 97401-1641

Student:

Dr. Stephen M. Hutchens, 4508 Tayler Avenue, Racine, Wisconsin 53405
Dr. Hutchens was incorrectly listed as Dr. James M. Hutchens in
the list of new members in the November 14, 1992 issue of the
Newsletter. The Editor takes full responsibility for the error
and apologizes to Dr. Hutchens for it.

Institutional:

Biblioteca Central, Padres Dominicos, P.0. Box 1968, Bayamon,
Puerto Rico 00960-1968

The Library, Concordia Lutheran Seminary, 7040 Ada Boulevard,
Edmonton, Alberta T5B 4E3, Canada

Reverdy C. Ransom Library, Payne Theological Seminary, P.0. Box 474,
Wilberforce, Chio 45384-0474

FUTURE CONFERENCE SITES APPROVED

The following sites of future annual conferences of the American Theo-
logical Library Association have been aporoved by the Board of Directors:

1993: Vancouver School of Theology, Vancouver, British Columbia,
Canada. June 16-19

1994: Pittsburgh Theological Seminary, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
June 15-18

1995: Vanderbilt Divinity School, Nashville, Tennessee. .June 14-17
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REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE SECRETARY

In January I had the privilege of meeting with the Annual Conference
Committee in Vancouver, British Columbia, making plans for this year's con-
ference, June 16-19, 1993, OQur hosts will be the Vancouver School of Theol-
ogy, the Regent/Carey Library, and St. Mark's College. It's a beautiful
location, and plans are shaping up for a full and exciting conference. A
preliminary conference-information mailing will go out from this office in
late February, with full registration materials to follow in March.

Conference travel information will be included in the February mailing.
I urge you to make travel plans as soon as possible, since Vancouver is a
popular destination and flights will fill up quickly.

For ATLA personal members who have never before attended an annual con-
ference, ATLA is offering an extra incentive this year. ATLA will pay the
1993 conference registration fee for members who are first-time attendees.
This offer also extends to pre-~conference continuing education fees, for
members attending these events for the first time. More information is
available elsewhere in the Newsletter.

Voting members of ATLA will have already received their ballots for
ATLA Board of Directors elections by the time you read this. 1In past years,
biographical information about the candidates appeared in the February issue
of the Newsletter. That information is now mailed out along with the bal-
lots. After the election is complete, the biographical information for the
newly-elected Directors will be published in the Newsletter, to serve as an
introduction to then.

Thanks to those institutional members who responded to the ATLA sta-
tistics questionnaire. T will be distributing an initial report to the in-
stitutions for additioms or corrections. This year, almost twice as many
respondents as last year used the option of submitting the ATS form. Based
on a recent meeting between ATS and ATLA representatives, we expect to work
more closely with ATS in the future on gathering, reporting, and interpre-
ting library statistics.

Joanne Juhnke
Executive Secretary, ATLA

WORK OF MORGAN JOHNSON IS EXHIBITED
AT PITTS THEOLOGY LIBRARY

"Missionary Cartoonist: An Exhibit of the Cartooms of the Rev. Dr.
Morgan Johnson" is on display at the Pitts Theology Library, February-May,
1993. Johnson was a United Methodist missionary who served in Zimbabwe and
drew cartoons for Umbowo, the Zimbabwe (then Rhodesia) Annual Conference
newspaper, from 1965-1978, when it was banned. The exhibit consists pri-
marily of examples of Johnson's political cartoons with commentary. The
nineteen-page exhibit catalog is available to requests sent with self-
address stamped envelope to: M. Patrick Graham, Pitts Theology Library,
Emory University, Atlanta, Gecrgia 30322.
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ATLA RECEIVES NEW GRANTS FQR PRESERVATION

In December 1992 ATLA received two grants totaling $552,986. One grant
will support a new Periodical Preservation Program and the other will pro-
vide additional support for the Monograph Preservation Program, which began
in 1985,

The National Endowment for the Humanities Office of Preservation
awarded ATLA a three-year (1993-1995) grant of $482,986 ($332,986 outright
and $150,000 in matching funds) for a Periodical Preservation Program.

This program will preserve approximately 300 periodicals in religion, 1875~
1950. These materials were carefully selected by staff, assisted by an ad-
visory group of scholars and librarians. The libraries at Harvard Divinity
School, Yale Divinity School, Union Theological Seminary in New York, and
Princeton Theological Seminary have all agreed to furnish these journals
for preservation filming on 35mm roll film. ATLA will distribute positive
copies to libraries on demand. Research Publications, Inc. will collate,
catalog, and film these journals at their facilities in Woodbridge, Connec-—
ticut.

The Henry Luce Foundation also awarded ATLA a two-vear (1992-1993)
grant of $70,000 in support of the Monograph Preservation Program. The
impact of this grant is almost double its size, as it provides the remaining
560,000 required for ATLA to receive the full matching portion of the cur-
rent $600,000 NEH grant supporting the Monograph Preservation Program. In
addition, it provides $10,000 for the program's administrative overhead
costs in 1992 and 1993.

These grants from the National Endowment for the Humanities and the
Henry Luce Foundation, along with the grants received earlier in 1992 from
the Pew Charitable Trusts and the Parish of Trinity Church in the City of
New York, bring ATLA's 1992 grant awards to $807,986.

Beginning in March, ATLA will undertake its second annual giving fund
effort, to be designated this year as Opportunity Giving. ATLA will use
most Opportunity Giving contributions te expand its member services, an
area not now supported by grants. Additional professional education oppor-
tunities regionally and nationally, subsidized registration fees for mem~
bers attending the Annual Conference for the first time, and help with mem-
bership fees for prospective members in developing countries are some of
the causes to benefit from these gifts. However, donors may also designate
their gifts for the Index Program, the Preservation Program or the Endow-
ment Fund.

John A. Bollier
Director of Development, ATLA
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REPORT FROM OCLC THEOLOGICAL USERS GROUP (TUG)

All the cliches about change in libraries seem particularly relevant to
theological libraries which are members of OCLC at the present time. Hardly
a week goes by without another mailing introducing some new service or deal.
One of the purposes of TUG is to help us cope with the changes OCLC is bring-
ing to the services our libraries provide to their patrons. We look forward
to our get-togethers at the ATLA Annual Conference. In preparation for Van-
couver in June, let me summarize some of the changes going on, and pose some
questions that will help us prepare for our time together.

1) OCLC has implemented gradual changes in its pricing schedule in re-
cent years; this "contribution pricing" was designed to increase both the
reward for contributions to the database and the charge for uses of it.

Questions: Have your OCLC charges increased, decreased, or stayed the
same? Have you changed the way you use OCLC in order to adapt to the price
changes (i.e., increased the number of original/new inputs; immediately en-
tered original/new cataloging rather than waiting for anmother library to do
it; reduced the number of searches; improved your searching techniques, etec.)?

2) OCLC has introduced the PRISM system, the first major transformation
of OCLC's online cataloging system since the first system began more than
twenty years ago. The interlibrary loan system migrated to PRISM in December
and CAT CD450 in February.

Questions: Have you found the system to be faster? Has the "scan
title" function helped your staff? Has the new telecommunications system
been better or wrose or about the same?

3) OCLC has offered the EPIC service, an online reference system for
librarians and experienced searching since January 1990, EPIC provides ac-
cess to the OCLC database, the OCLC-created ArticleFirst and ContentsFirst
databases, as well as thirty other databases.

Questions: Have you found OCLC prices competitive with those of other
database vendors? Is OCLC quicker? FEasier to use? Have vou developed pref-
erences among the various ways of paying for database searching? How have
you made these services available to your patrons? Have these new services
increased the staff time expended to help patrons locate the materials they
need?

4) OCLC has implemented the FirstSearch Catalog, with its interface for
library patrons; twenty-nine databases are currently available. Document
ordering on FirstSearch debuted in January, and now the OCLC SiteSearch capa-
bility brings us an important step closer to the ideal of one-stop informa-
tions service.

Questions: Have you made these services directly available to patrons?
What are the financial implications of offering this service (and of the
different payment options)? The staffing implications?

5) OCLC is creating an optional link between the FirstSearch and PRISM
ILL systems which will be available this spring.

Questions: Do you plan to allow patrons to make their own interlibrary
loan requests? What are the financial implications of such a program? The
staffing implications?

6) OCLC has made its Reference Services available over the INTERNET;
and a study of the feasibility of INTERNET access to cataloging and resource
sharing products and services is underway.
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REPORT FROM OCLC THEOLOGICAL USERS GROUP (TUG) - Continued

Questions: For those already on the INTERNET, is this a useful service
to you? TFor those not on the INTERNET, what are the potential benefits to
you?

7) OCLC has announced that PRISM keyword searching will be available in
the spring of 1993.

Questions: What benefits do you expect from this service? How much
will it cost you to use? Do you plan to make it directly available to all
patrons, select patrons, or no patrons?

8) OCLC has announced that M300 workstations, once the workhorse of
OCLC member libraries, will no longer be supported after July 1, 1993,

Questions: What plans do you have for your M300 after that date?

Are you speeding up work in the meantime?

OCLC has made a number of other changes which may be mentioned more
briefly. Last year, OCLC completed an effort to remove duplicate records
from the database, and over 600,000 records were deleted. (They have a way
to go; just the other day, I found two different sets of duplicate records
in one hour on PRISM!) OCLC has entered into an agreement with the Consor-
tium of University Research Libraries (CURL) in the United Kingdom to enter
2.5 million of their records onto PRISM. OCLC is field testing a multi-
access access software system which would permit workstations and terminals
throughout a campus network to access OCLC. OCLC is co-producer of an
electronic periodical and its Forest Press division has unveiled an Elec-
tronic Dewey Decimal Classification System.

OCLC does want to hear from its member libraries, I have been assured
by our contact person, Ann T. Dodson. You can write to her at: 6565 Frantz
Road, Dublin, Ohio 43017-3395, call her at 614-764-6390, or fax her at
614-764-0155, Concerns can be funneled to her through me, at Reformed Theo-
logical Seminary Library, 5422 Clinton Boulevard, Jackson, Mississippi
39209, telephone 601-922-4988, ext. 266, fax 601-922-1153. Finally, see
you in Vancouver!

Tom Reid, Chair
Theological Users Grour (TUG)

HISTORY OF PRINCETON SEMINARY AVAILABLE

The first history of Princeton Theological Seminary in its 180 years of
service is now available. It is Princeton Theological Seminary: A Narrative
History 1812-1992, by William K. Selden. The 20l-page volume includes
twenty-four illustrations, a six-page bibliography, an index, and a Foreword
by Dr. James F. Armstrong, Helena Professor of 0ld Testament and James Lenox
Librarian at Princeton Seminary. It is available only in raperback binding.
The book has no publisher but is availabile from The Theological Book Agency,
Princeton Theological Seminary, CN821, Princeton, New Jersey 08452, at a
price of $11.50 plus $1.00 for postage and handling.
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REPORT FROM ATLA LIATSON TO CC:DA

The ALA Committee on Cataloging: Description and Access (CC:DA) met dur-
ing the 1993 ALA Midwinter in Denver, Colorado, on January 23 and 25. This
report covers the main topics of CC:DA with an addendum from a related ALA
cataloging meeting.

AACR2rev: The Joint Steering Committee for Revision of AACR2 has come
to agreement on a number of changes since the revised edition of AACR2 was
published. The packet containing the new revisions to AACR2rev will be pub-
lished during the second half of 1993. (A most welcome change for music
catalogers, for instance, now permits the media designator Csound recordingl
to follow the first (#a) title statement in the 245, when there are multi-
ple title/composer statements in that field; this change will enable patrons
to identify sound recordings more easily in the online public access cata-
log.) As to speeding up the current AACR2 revision process, the Joint
Steering Committee recognizes the need but has not found a feasible means
at present to achileve this goal.

Machine-readable AACR2: AACR2rev is being converted to machine-readable
form by use of "Standard Generalized Markup Language'" (SGML). Two chapters
were prepared in MARC format last fall, but design decisions still need to
be made. The "marked up" text will be made available to software vendors
interested in providing retrieval interface. The Joint Steering Committee
hopes to have two online copies of AACR2rev, the first being the most re-
cently published text, the second being the Committee's wcrking copy with
ongoing revisions,

Close~captioning Information on Video Recordings arid Motion Pictures:
Representatives of the hearing-impaired community have expressed their de-
sire for clear indication on cataloging records when items are captioned
for the hearing-impaired. Use of a general mediaz designator was suggested,
e.g. [close captionedl placed after the title; the Library of Congress, how-
ever, would prefer using a note in the language field (Rule 7.7B2): Close
captioned for the hearing~impaired." CC:DA concurred with the Library of
Congress preference. A special MARC field may also be created to store
information on close~captioning.

Definition of Edition: CC:DA unanimously accepted the recommendation
of its Task Force on the Definition of Edition that the present definition
of "edition" in AACR2 not be changed, and that the "multiple versions' ap-
proach be considered an exception to the AACR2 rules. When further com-
ments have been heard on the "multiple versions" cataloging guidelines, the
Committee will address the need to reconcile the multiple versions tech-
nique with the definition of "edition," and with AACR2 Rule 0.24 (which
states that "the starting point for description is the physical form of the
item in hand, not the original or any previcus form in which the work has
been published'").

Illustration Statements (AACRZ Rule 2.5C2): While the Library of Con-
gress prefers "ill.' as the summary statement for illustrative matter in
the physical description area (300 field, subfield b), other libraries fol-
low AACR2rev rule 2.5C2 and note the various types of illustrations more
fully. The need was voiced for the addition of "computer drawings' to the
list of wvalid illustration terms; there were also complaints about the
rigid alphabetical listing of the types of illustrations in the 300 field.
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REPORT FROM ATLA LIAISON TO CC:DA - Continued

A CC:DA representative will work with a representative from ARLIS (Art Li-
brarians) on a proposed change for Rule 2.5C2.

The draft of the Concise Guidelines for Bibliographic Descriptions of
Monographs ISBD(M): This "concise” ISBD(M) is meant to be a simplified
alternative to the full ISBD(M) for use by catalogers in the international
arena who lack a national code like AACR2, CC:DA established a Task Force
to review the document as requested by IFLA.

MARBI Report: This spring the new MARC country codes will be avail-
able reflecing recent political changes in the former Soviet Union, Czecho-
slovakia, etc. By this summer MARBI expects to have published papers from
the 1992 Preconference on Format Integration. The need for three new MARC
characters will also be discussed at the MARBI meetings this summer; these
characters are the sharp sign for music, the section symbol used in law
materials, and the underline symbol.

Report from the Library of Congress Cataloging Directorate: LC hopes
to eliminate its cataloging arrearage by the year 2000. (In 1990 the cata-
loging arrearage had reached a high of 40 million records.) LC's Enhanced
Cataloging Division is now using copy from OCLC and RLIN to process English,
French, Italian, and Spanish monographs as well as commercial sound record-
ings; RLIN copy is also used for Chinese, Japanese, Korean, Arabic, and
Hebrew cataloging. LC has 4.8 million records from its pre-1968 shelflist
that are in machine-readable form but possess some deficiencies; since
costs run high for manual record-by-record upgrades, LC hopes for funding
from Congress to upgrade these records cost effectively through matching
records in the OCLC database; an experimental preliminary project with
OCLC is currently underway. Thanks to grant funding, the Library of Con-
gress has begun to analyze the cost-benefits of providing enhanced access
to cataloging records through inclusion of subject words from indexes and
tables of contents. The Library of Congress has also let several contracts
to convert the LC Classification Tables to machine-readable form and is
progressing towards automated shelflisting at LC. The restructuring of
LC's Cataloging divisions into specialized teams, the Cataloger Exchange
Program, and other changes at the Library of Congress were also discussed.

ALA Preconferences: CC:DA and the ACRL Science and Technology section
have planned a preconference on Bibliographic Contrcl of Conference Pro-—
ceedings. Pending formal approval from ALCTS, the preconference is to be
held in Miami preceding the 1994 ATLA annual meeting. A preconference on
Multiple Versions is also in the planning stages, perhaps for 1994.

Non—-CC:DA Addendum: Ergonomic workstations: At their ALA mid-winter
meeting, the Heads of Cataloging (known as the BIG HEADS) touched on the
important issue of ergonomic workstations for all of us who work at video
display terminals. Adjustable ergonomic chairs and worktables, proper
screen and keyboard positions, as well as proper lighting and time limita-
tions at the terminal were recognized as essential in creating a healthier
work environment.

Sally Berlowitz
ATLA Liaiscn to CC:DA
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NEWS OF ATLA MEMBERS

James W. Dunkly has negotiated a resignation as Director of Libraries
for Episcopal Divinity School and Weston School of Theology in Cambridge,
Massachusetts. For the remainder of 1993, he will serve those two institu-
tions as Senior Consultant, his task being to write a collection development
plan for the joint library operation there. Those wishing to communicate
with him may continue to do so at 99 Brattle Street, Cambridge, Massachu-
setts 02138, fax 617-349-3603, telephone 617-349-3602, or they may call him
at home: 508-263-5447.

Norman J. Kansfield will be inaugurated Saturday, February 20, as the
twelfth president of New Brunswick Theological Seminary in New Brunswick,
New Jersey. The inaugural service will be held at 11:00 a.m. in the Kirk-
patrick Chapel of Rutgers University. The inaugural sermon will be preached
by the Reverent Bernita Babb, a New Brunswick Seminary graduate and the
first African-American woman ordained in the Reformed Church in America.

The day's formal activities will conclude with an inaugural lecture by Dr.
Kansfield. Founded in 1784 by the Reformed Church in America, New Brumswick
Seminary is the oldest Protestant Seminary in North America, Its 197 stu-
dents represent 20 denominations. Dr. Kansfield assumed the duties of the
Seminary presidency on January 1, 1993. Prior to his new appointment he had
served for nine years as Director of Library Services at the Ambrose Swasey
Library of the Colgate Rochester Divinity School/Bexley Hall/Crozer Theo-
logical Seminary and the St. Bernard's Institute in Rochester, New York.
Previously, he had for thirteen years been Librarian of Western Theological
Seminary in Holland, Michigan.

R. David Koch retired on December 31, 1992, as Associate Director of
Learning Resources and Director of Technical Services at Eastern Baptist
Theological Seminary in Wynnewood, Pennsylvania. He joined the Seminary
staff in 1969 as Assistant Librarian and had served in a variety of pro-
fessional positions there over the past twenty-three years.

Lawrence J. Mykytiuk was awarded the Master of Arts in Library and In-
formation Studies by the University of Wisconsin-Madison in December. He is
currently also a candidate at the same institution for the Ph.D. degree in
Hebrew and Semitic Studies.

Robert L. Phillips, Assistant Director of the Library and Reference
Librarian at Southwestern Baptist THeological Seminary in Fort Worth, Texas,
completed the Ph.D. degree in Library Science on December 19, 1992, at the
University of North Texas in Denton. The title of his disservation is The
Relationship Between Work Roles and Information Seeking Behaviors Among
Selected Protestant Ministers in Tarrant County. Elected to the faculty in
1980, Dr. Phillips holds the B.A. degree from Oklahoma Baptist University,
the M.Div. and Th.M. degrees from Midwestern Baptist Theological Seminary,
and the M.L.S. degree from George Peabody College for Teachers.
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NEWS OF ATLA MEMBERS - Continued

Dana Stone has joined the staff of the Fountain-New Library at Brewton-
Parker College in Mount Vernon, Georgia, as Reference Librarian. She comes
to her new position from the staff of Pellissippi State Technical Community
College in Knoxville, Tennessee.

J. Faymond Vandergrift, O.P., Head Librarian of the Dominican College
Library in Washington, D.C., is spending a sabbatical year at the Aquinas
Institute of Theology in St. Louis, Missouri. In his absence, Matthew
Rzeczkowski, 0.P., is managing the Library, which includes the Cluster
Priodical Center. Father Vandergrift has been Head Librarian since 1970.

TRAVEL INFORMATION - ATLA 1993 ANNUAL CONFERENCE IN VANCOUVER

Since meeting discount fares no longer exist on the major airlines, ATLA
has arranged a new opportunity for you to support the Association through
your converence travel. If you make your reservations through Glenview
Travel (an Illinois travel agency) on United Airlines (our official carrier
this year), the travel agency will donate 2% of the base fare back to ATLA.
Glenview Travel will pay for the call; call them collect at 1-708-998-8110.
Be sure to mention ATLA and United Airlines.

Meeting rates for automobile rental for the annual conference are avail-
able through Budget Rent-a-Car. To make rental car reservations, call
1-800-772-3773 and mention I.D. code VNR2/ATLA.

Summer flights to Vancouver fill up quickly, so make your reservations
as soon as possible. The conference opens formally with a reception on the
evening of Wednesday, June 16, and closes with a banquet on Saturday night,
June 19. Continuing education events will be held all day on June 16, so
persons wishing to attend continuing education should arrive on the after-
noon or evening of Tuesday, June 15. Allow 45 minutes by taxi from the
Vancouver International Airport to the campus.

Joanne Juhnke
Executive Secretary, ATLA

WESTERN EVANGELICAL SEMINARY MOVES TO NEW SITE

Western Evangelical Seminary vacated its campus in Portland, Oregonm,
on December 15, 1992, and is now in a new location in Tigard, Oregon, a
suburb in the southwestern section of greater Portland. The Seminary's new
address is: Hamptom Plaza, 12753 SW 68th Avenue, Tigard, Oregon 97233.
Its new telephone number is 501-639-0559. George E. McDonough is Director
of the Seminary Library.
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YALE DIVINITY SCHOOL LIBRARY INAUGURATES NEW SERIES

The Yale Divinity School Library in New Haven, Connecticut, has pub-
lished three titles in its new Occasional Publications series:

Occasional Publication no. 1. A Library Worthy of the School: A
History of the Yale Divinity School Library Collections, by Paul F. Stuehren-
berg, Divinity Librarian.

Occasional Publication no. 2. The Day Missions Library Centennial
Volume commemorates the founding of the Day Missions Library and the publi-
cation of its first catalogue in 1892. The volume includes the Day Missions
Library Centennial Lecture presented by Stephen L. Peterson on March 27,
1992, Also included are contributioms by Paul F. Stuehrenberg and Martha
Lund Smalley which highlight the riches of the Day collections.

Occasional Publication no. 3. The Legacy of John R, Mott includes
selected commentary and illustrations from an exhibit at the Divinity School
Library, as well as a paper on Mott originally presented by Martha L.
Smalley at the conference "From Christendom to World Christianity," held
at the University of Edinburgh in September 1992. John R. Mott's personal
papers and the archives of a number of organizations which he founded and
led are housed in the Special Collections department of the Yale Divinity
School Library.

These publications are made possible through the sponsorship of the
George Edward and Olivia Hotchkiss Day Associates, a group recently formed
to provide support for exhibits, lectures, publications and other projects
that disseminate information about the Library's collections. Copies of
the Occasional Publications are provided to members of the Day Associates.
To become a member of the Day Associates for 1993, send vour name and ad-
dress with a check for $25 or more to: Day Associates, Yale Divinity
School Library, 409 Prospect Street, New Haven, Connecticut 06511.

ATLA TO PAY REGISTRATION FEES FOR
FIRST TIME CONFERENCE ATTENDEES

To encourage member participation in ATLA, the Association this vear is
offering to pay the Annual Conference registration fee for members who have
never previously attended an ATLA Annual Conference. The Association is also
offering to pay the Pre-Conference Continuing Education registration fees for
any ATLA members who have never attended these seminars. Those eligible mem~
bers who wish to receive this one-time scholarship to the Annual Conference
and/or the Pre-Conference Continuing Education seminars, to be held this
year in Vancouver, should so indicate on their Annual Conference registra-
tion form. These incentives for both new and older members are made pos-
sible by contributions to the Annual Giving Fund.

Joanne Juhnke
Executive Secretary, ATLA
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A TRIBUTE TO THOMAS EDWARD CAMP
UPON HIS RETIREMENT

Thomas Edward Camp was chosen and called to be the Librarian of the
Library of the School of Theology in Sewanee by Dean George Alexander in
July 1957. This was a devout and serious call. Nurtured in the Church and
a time of exploration at Vanderbilt Divinity School, Ed considered his life
and work as response to God's call to Christian service through his vocation
as theological librarian

In light of this conviction, Ed was often impatient with those who
failed to see the theology library as central to theological education at
Sewanee and to the shaping of the future of the Church's ministry. As a
member of the faculty of theology, he brought wisdom and judgement over the
years to the great questions of curriculum development and to the fashion-
ing of a library collection to support the educational programs. The great
achievement of the 35 years of his untiring service to the University is the
present collection of over 120,000 books, non-print items, and bound periodi-
cals.

Sewanee's theological library is considered by many to be one of the out-
standing collections of excellence in its class among libraries of the member
schools of the Association of Theological Schools. It supports work at the
master's and doctoral levels. Visiting scholars have praised it. The 1li-
brary is the monument to Ed's life work.

Ed was graduated with the A.B. degree from Centenary College in Shreve-
port, Louisiana, in 1950, He was enrolled in Vanderbilt Divinity School in
1950-51. He was trained in librarianship at Louisiana State University from
1951 to 1953 and received the M.S. degree. TFollowing two years of service
in the United States Army, he became Circulation Librarian at Bridwell Li-
brary of the Perkins Divinity School of Southern Methodist University in
Dallas, Texas. He remained there from 1955 to 1957 and from there he came
to Sewanee.

Ed’s chief mentors were two of the outstanding theological librarians
in the United States - Raymond Morris of Yale and Decherd Turner of Perkins
under whom Ed worked while employed there. Morris' influence in theological
librarianship led him to be called the unofficial dean of American theologi-~
cal librarians; and Turner went on to the coveted directorship of the Harry
Ransom Humanities Research Center at the University of Texas at Austin. Ed
considers collection development his primary interest and concern. He is
also an accomplished reference librarian. These skills underlie his achieve-
ment of building the Library of the School of Theology and his contribution
to the education of countless students who join in his praises.

An important work which Ed undertook during his tenure was to organize
the library development program in the years 1961-1965. Grants to the Uni-
versity for the School of Theology Library by the Sealantic Fund tripled
the School of Theology acquisitions budget, and this augmented level of
funding has continued to the present time.

Ed's retirement on January 31 marked the end of a cricital era in 1i-
brary development at Sewanee. His lifetime's accomplishment is the founda-
tion for the future of the theology library.

The Reverend John Gessell
Professor Emeritus, School of Theology
The University of the South
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INTERLIBRARY LOAN WORKSHOP REPORT

A lively day-long pre-conference workshop at the annual ATLA meeting in
Dallas on June 16, 1992, produced several results:

A. The group began to draft an interlibrary loan code for presenta-
tion to the full membership of ATLA. A committee was appointed to continue
developing the code for eventual presentation at the annual conference.
Committee members are: M. Patrick Graham, Pitts Theology Library at Emory
University; Drew Kadel, Union Theological Library in New York City; Gene-
vieve Luna, Stitt Library at Austin Presbyterian Theological Seminary: James
Pakala, Library Director at Covenant Theological Seminary, St. Louis, Mis-
souri; Gilles Poitras of the Flora lLawson Hewlett Library, Graduate Theo-
logical Union; and Bonnie VanDelinder, Lutheran Theological Seminary at
Gettysburg, Convener.

B. ATLA member libraries are asked to help now by: 1) Identifying your
library as an ATLA member on interlibrary loan requests. Unfortunately, we
do not always recognize each other! 2) Flagging interlibrary loan requests
you receive from other ATLA libraries so that you (and we) will know how
many such requests you actually receive, and what percentage of your total
volume of ILL these requests constitute,

Both of these measures will aid us in making decisions about the provi-
sions of the proposed code. To assist you in identifying other ATLA member
libraries, two lists are appended to this report. The first is an alpha-
betical listing of OCLC symbols for ATLA member libraries, followed by the
name and location of the participating institution. The second is an alpha-
betical roster of member libraries, followed by their OCLC symbols. If any
library has been inadvertently omitted, we apologize.

Bonnie L. VanDelinder

Lutheran Theological Seminary at
Gettysburg

for the Ad Hoc Committee

SYMBOL LIST

ATH Ashland Theological Seminary, Ashland, OH

ATO  Athenaeum of Ohio, Cincinnati

AUP Austin Presbyterian Theological Seminary, Austin, TX

AVl Central Baptist Theological Seminary, Kansas City, KS

BAN  Andover Newton Theological School, Newton Centre, MA

BCT Gordon—Conwell Theological Seminary, South Hamilton, MA

BHA  Harvard Divinity School (Andover-Harvard Library), Cambridge, MA
BJO St. John's Seminary, Brightom, MA

BPS Episcopal Divinity School, Cambridge, MA (EDS-Weston Libraries)
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INTERLIBRARY LOAN WORKSHOP REPORT, SYMBOL LIST

BTA  Bethel Theological Seminary, St. Paul, MN

BWE  Weston School of Theology, Cambridge, MA (EDS-Weston Libraries)
BZM  Boston University School of Theology

CED Criswell College, Dallas, TX

CBS Denver Conservative Baptist Seminary

CFT Fuller Theological Seminary, Pasadena, CA

CoI1 I1iff School of Theology, Denver, CO

CsT (Claremont) School of Theology, Claremont, CA

DCU Catholic University of America (Mullen Library), Washington, DC
DDC Dominican College Library, Washington, DC

DGU  Woodstock Theological Center Library, Georgetown University,
Washington, DC

DRU Drew University Library, Madison, NJ

DTM  Dallas Theological Seminary, Dallas, TX

DWT  Wesley Theological Seminary, Washington, DC

ERS Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary, Wynnewood, PA
ELW  Eden Theological Seminary, St. Louis, MO

EMS  St. Mary's College, Orchard Lake, MI

EMT  Pitts Theology Library, Candler School of Theology, (Emory Univer-
sity), Atlanta, GA

EPT  Episcopal Theological Seminary of the Southwest, Austin, TX
EXB Grand Rapids Baptist College and Seminary, Grand Rapids, MI
EXC  Calvin College and Seminary Library, Grand Rapids, MI

EXN Andrews University, Seminary, Berrien Springs, MI

EXS Western Theological Seminary, Holland, MI

FIN Winebrenner Theological Seminary, Findlay, OH

FPD Mennonite Brethren Bible Seminary, Fresno, CA

GCL Columbia Theological Seminary, Decatur, GA

GGB Golden Gate Baptist Theological Seminary, Mill Valley, CA
GHS Hartford Seminary, Hartford, CT

GTX  Graduate Theological Union, Berkeley, CA

HGS  Harding Graduate School of Religion, Memphis, TN

ICU Brite Divinity School, Texas Christian University, Fort Worth, TX
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DG
IDH
IDT
IDJ
IDK
IGR
IHT
IME
INA
IND
I1SB
Iss
ITC
IXT
JET

JEV
JEX
JIW

KLF
KPS
KTS
LCT
LNB
LNT
LOs
LTS

MNJ
MOG
MOR
MR4

INTERLIBRARY LOAN WORKSHOP REPORT, SYMBOL LIST - Continued

Chicago Theological Seminary

Meadville/Lombard Theological School, Chicago
Bethany/Northern Baptist Seminaries, Oak Brook, IL
Catholic Theological Union, Chicago

Jesuit /Krauss/McCormick Library, Chicago

Grace Theological Seminary, Winona Lake, IN

Trinity Evangelical Divinity School, Deerfield, IL
Associated Mennonite Biblical Seminaries, Elkhart, IN
Anderson University Theological Library, Anderson, IN
University of Notre Dame, (Hesburgh Library), IN
Bridwell Theological Library, Southern Methodist University, Dallas, TX
St. Meinrad School of Theology, St. Meinrad, IN
Concordia Theological Seminary, Fort Wayne, IN
Christian Theological Seminary, Indianapolis, IN

Garrett-Evangelical/Seabury-Western Seminaries, The United Library,
Evanston, IL

Billy Graham Center Library, Wheaton College, Wheaton, IL
North Park Theological Seminary, Chicago

Brethren Historical Library, Elgin, IL

Asbury Theological Seminary, Wilmore, KY

Lexington Theological Seminary, Lexington, KY

Louisville Presbyterian Theological Seminary, Louisville, KY
Southern Baptist Theological Seminary, Louisville, KY
Lancaster Theological Seminary, Lancaster, PA

New Orleans Baptist Theological Seminary

Luther Northwestern Seminary, St. Paul, MN

Midwestern Baptist Theological Seminary, Kansas City, MO
Trinity Lutheran Seminary, Columbus, OH

Mount Angel Seminary, St. Benedict, OR

St. John's University, Collegeville, MN

Assemblies of God Theological Seminary, Springfieid, MO
Moravian College and Seminary, Bethlehem, PA

Concordia Seminary, St. Louis, MO (OCIC Non-member)
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MRT
MSM
M5V
NRG
NT™M
NVS
ORG
OKO
PB4
PB5
PB6
PB7
PRS
PCI
PKT
PLT
PRX
PRP
PTE
PTS
RSC
SAT
SBI
SDN
SHT
SJT
SLT
504
SOR
STR
STS
TBT
TDL

INTERLIBRARY LOAN WORKSHOP REPORT, SYMBOL LIST - Continued

Reformed Theological Seminary, Jackson, MS

Mount St. Mary's College, Emmitsburg, MD

Master's Theological Seminary, Sun Valley, CA

New Brunswick Theological Seminary, New Brunswick, NJ (OCLC Non-member)
Nazarene Theological Seminary, Kansas City, MO

Southeastern Baptist Theological Seminary, Wake Forest, NC
Phillips Graduate Seminary Library, Enid, OK

Oral Roberts University, Tulsa, OK

Biblical Theological Seminary, Hatfield, PA (OCLC Non-member)
Calvary Baptist Theological Seminary, Lansdale, PA (OCLC Non-member)
Evangelical Sehool of Theology, Myerstown, PA (OCLC Non-member)
Lutheran Theological Seminary at Gettysburg, Gettysburg, PA
Mary Immaculate Seminary, Northampton, PA (OCLC Non-member)
Pontifical College Josephinum, Columbus, OH

Pittsburgh Theological Seminary

Lutheran Theological Seminary at Philadelphia
Kenrick~Glennon Seminary, St. Louis, MO

Reformed Presbyterian Theological Seminary, Pittsburgh, PA
Trinity Episcopal School for Ministry, Ambridge, PA
Princeton Theological Seminary

St. Charles Seminary, Philadelphia

Oblate School of Theology, San Antonio, TX

Columbia Biblical Seminary, Columbia, SC

North American Baptist Seminary, Sioux Falls, SD

Sacred Heart School of Theology, Hales Corners, WI

St. John's Seminary, Camarillo, CA

Lutheran Theological Southern Seminary, Columbia, SC

Erskine Theological Seminary, Due West, SC (OCLC Non-member)
St. Paul School of Theology, Kansas City, MO

St. Mary's Seminary and University, Baltimore, MD

Christ Seminary Library, Austin, TX

Mid-America Baptist Theological Seminary, Memphis, TN

David Lipscomb University, Nashville, TN
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TEJ
TJC
TNU
TSM
TSW

UTN
UTs

VEM
VQE

VTS
VUT
VM
VYK
VYN

WEV
WIO
WLF
WTS
XI1

YU#
ZSN

INTERLIBRARY LOAN WORKSHOP REPORT, SYMBOL LIST - Continued

Emmanuel School of Religion, Johnson City, TN

Vanderbilt University, Nashville, TN

United Methodist Publishing House, Nashville, TN

Methodist Theological School of Ohio, Delaware, OH

Southwestern Baptist Theological Seminary, Fort Worth, TX
University of the South, Sewanee, TN

United Theological Seminary of the Twin Cities, New Brighton, MN
United Theological Seminary, Dayton, OH

Memphis Theological Seminary, Memphis, TN (OCLC Non-member)
Eastern Mennonite College and Seminary, Harrisonburg, VA

Ambrose Swasey Library, Colgate Rochester Divinity School/Bexley Hall/
Crozer Theological Seminary - St. Bernard's Institute, Rochester, NY

Virginia Theological Seminary, Alexandria, VA (OCLC Non-member)
Union Theological Seminary of Virginia, Richmond
General Theological Seminary, New York City

Christ the King Seminary, East Aurora, NY

Union Theological Seminary, New York City

Western Conservative Baptist Seminary, Portland, OR
Western Evangelical Seminary, Portland, OR

Nashotah House Library, Nashotah, WI

St. Francis Seminary, Milwaukee, WI

Westminster Theological Seminary, Philadelphia, PA

St. Louis University (Pius XII Library), St. Louis, MO
Mount St. Alphonsus Seminary, Esopus, NY

Yale Divinity School, New Haven, CT (Inactive)

St. Joseph's Seminary, Dunwoodie, Yonkers, NY

INSTITUTION LIST

Ambrose Swasey Library (Colgate Rochester Divinity School/Bexley Hall/

Crozer Theological Seminary), Rochester, NY VQE
Anderson University School of Theology, Anderson, IN INA
Andover Newton Theological School, Newton Centre, MA BAN

Andrews University, Berrien Springs, MI EXN
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Asbury Theological Seminary, Wilmore, KY KAT
Ashland Theological Seminary, Ashland, OH ATH
Assemblies of God Theological Seminary, Springfield, MO MOG
Associated Mennonite Biblical Seminaries, Eilkhart, IN IME
Athenaeum of Ohio, Cincinnati, OH ATO
Austin Presbyterian Theological Seminary, Austin, TX AUP
Bethany/Northern Baptist Seminaries, Oak Brook, IL IDI
Bethel Theological Seminary, St. Paul, MN BTA
Biblical Theological Seminary, Hatfield, PA (OCLC Non-member) PB4
Billy Graham Center Library, Wheaton College, Wheatom, IL JEV
Boston University School of Theology, Boston, MA BZM
Brethren Historical Library and Archives, Elgin, IL JFW
Bridwell Library, Perkins School of Theology, Southern Methodist

University, Dallas, TX ISB
Brite Divinity School, Texas Christian University, Fort Worth, TX Icu
Calvary Baptist Theological Seminary, Lansdale, PA (OCLC Non-member) PB5
Calvin College and Seminary Library, Grand Rapids, MI EXC
Candler School of Theology, see Emory University
Catholic Theological Union, Chicago, IL IDJ
Catholic University of America (Mullen Library), Washington, DC DCU
Central Baptist Theological Seminary, Kansas City, KS (OCLC Non-member) AVl
Chicago Theological Seminary, Chicago, IL IDG
Christ Seminary Library, Austin, TX STS
Christ the King Seminary, East Aurora, NY VYK
Christian Theological Seminary, Indianapolis, IN IXT
(Claremont) School of Theology, Claremont, CA CST
Colgate Rochester, see Ambrose Swasey Library
Columbia Biblical Seminary, Columbia, SC SBI
Columbia Theological Seminary, Decatur, GA GCL
Concordia Seminary, St. Louis, MO (OCLC Non-member) MR4
Concordia Theological Seminary, Ft. Wayne, IN ITC
Criswell College, Dallas, TX CBD
Dallas Theological Seminary, Dallas, TX DTM
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INTERLIBRARY LOAN WORKSHOP REPORT, INSTITUTION LIST - Continued

David Lipscomb University, Nashville, TN TDL
Denver Conservative Baptist Seminary, Denver, €O CBS
Dominican College, Washington, DC DDC
Drew University, Madison, NJ DRU
Eastern Baptist Theological Seminary, Wynnewood, PA EBS
Eastern Memmonite Ccllege, Harrisonburg, VA VEM
Eden Theclogical Seminary, St. Louis, MO ELW
Emmanuel School of Religion, Johnson City, TR TEJ
Emory University (Pitts Theology Library), Atlanta, GA EMT
Episcopal Divinity School, Cambridge, MA (EDS-Weston Libraries), BPS
see also Weston School of Theology

Episcopal Theological Seminary of the Southwest, Austin, TX EPT
Erskine Theological Seminary, Due West, SC (OCLC Non-member) S04
Evangelical School of Theology, Myerstown, PA (OCLC Non-member) PB6
Fuller Theological Seminary, Pasadena, CA CFT
Garrett-Evangelical and Seabury-Western Seminaries, The United

Library, Evanston, IL JET
General Theclogical Seminary, New York City, NY VXM
Golden Gate Baptist Theological Seminary, Mill Valley, CA GGB
Gordon-Conwell Theological Seminary (Goddard Library), South

Hamilton, MA BCT
Grace Theological Seminary, Winona Lake, IN IGR
Graduate Theological Union, Library, Berkeley, CA GTX
Grand Rapids Baptist College and Seminary, Grand Rapids, MI EXB
Harding Graduate School of Religion, Memphis, TN HGS
Hartford Seminary, Hartford, CT GHS
Harvard Divinity School (Andover-Harvard Theological Library),

Cambridge, MA BHA
I1iff School of Theology, Denver, CO CoI
Jesuit/Krauss/McCormick Library, Chicago, IL IDK
Kenrick-Glennon Seminary Library, St. Louis, MO PRK
Lancaster Theological Seminary, Lancaster, PA LCT
Lexington Theological Seminary, Lexingtoen, KY KLF

Louisville Presbyterian Seminary, Louisville, KY KPS
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Luther Northwestern Seminary, St. Paul, MN LNT
Lutheran Theological Seminary at Gettysburg, Gettysburg, PA PB7
Lutheran Theological Seminary at Philadelphia, PA PLT
Lutheran Theological Southern Seminary, Columbia, SC SLT
Mary Immaculate Seminary, Northampton, PA (OCLC Non-member) PB8
The Master's Theological Seminary, Sun Valley, CA MSV
Meadville/Lombard Theological School, Chicago, IL IDH
Memphis Theological Seminary, Memphis, TN (OCLC Non-member) Uwu
Mennonite Brethren Biblical Seminary, Fresno, CA FPD
Methodist Theological School of Ohio, Delaware, OH TSM
Mid-America Baptist Theological Seminary, Memphis, TN TBT
Midwestern Baptist Theological Seminary, Kansas City, MO LOsS
Moravian Theological Seminary, Bethlehem, PA MOR
Mount Angel Abbey, St. Benedict, OR MAA
Mount St. Alphonsus Seminary, Esopus, NY MS
Mount St. Mary's College, Emmitsburg, MD MSM
Nashotah House, Nashotah, WI WIO
Nazarene Theological Seminary, Kansas City, MO NTM
New Brunswick Theological Seminary, New Brunswick, NJ (OCLC Non-member) NNG
New Orleans Baptist Theological Seminary, New Orleans, LA LNB
North American Baptist Seminary, Sioux Falls, SD SDN
North Park Theological Seminary, Chicago, IL JEX
Notre Dame, see University of Notre Dame
Oblate School of Theology, San Antonio, TX SAJ
Oral Roberts University, Tulsa, OK OKO
Perkins School of Theoclogy, see Bridwell Library
Phillips Graduate Seminary Library, Enid, OK OKG
Pitts Theological Library, see Emory University
Pittsburgh Theological Seminary, Pittsburgh, PA PKT
Pontifical College Josephinum, Columbus, OH PCJI
Princeten Theological Seminary, Princeton, NJ PTS
Reformed Presbyterian Theological Seminarv, Pittsburgh, PA PRP
Reformed Theological Seminary, Jackson, MS MRT
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Sacred Heart School of Theology, Hales Corners, WL SHT
Southeastern Baptist Theological Seminary, Wake Forest, NC NVS
Southern Baptist Theological Seminary, Louisville, KY KTS
Southern Methodist University, see Bridwell Library
Southwestern Baptist Theological Seminary, Fort Worth, TX TSW
St. Charles Seminary, Overbrook, PA RSC
St. Francis Seminary, Milwaukee, WI WLF
St. John's Seminary, Brighton, MA BJO
St. John's Seminary, Cararillo, CA SJT
St. John's University, Collegeville, MN MNJ
St. Joseph's Seminary, Dunwoodie, Yonkers, NY ZSN
St. Louis University, St. Louis, MO XII
St. Mary's College, SS Cyril and Methodius Seminary, Orchard Lake, MI EMS
St. Mary's Seminary and University, School of Theology (Knott

Library), Baltimore, MD STR
St. Meinrad School of Theology, St. Meinrad, IN ISsS
St. Paul School of Theology, Kansas City, MO SOR
Trinity Episcopal School for Ministry, Ambridge, PA PTE
Trinity Evangelical Divinity School, Deerfield, IL IHT
Trinity Lutheran Seminary, Columbus, OH LTS
Union Theological Seminary, New York City, WY VYN
Union Theological Seminary in Virginia, Richmond, VA vuT
United Library, see Garrett-Evangelical and Seabury~Western

Theological Seminaries
United Methodist Publishing House, Nashville, TN TNU
United Theological Library, Dayton, OH uTs
United Theological Seminary of the Twin Cities, New Brighton, MN UTN
University of Notre Dame (Hesburgh Library), Notre Dame, IN IND
University of the South, Library/School of Theology, Sewanee, TN TWU
Vanderbilt University, Divinity Library, Nashville, TN TJC
Virginia Theological Seminary, Alexandria, VA (OCLC Non-member) VTS
Wesley Theological Seminary, Washington, DC DWT
Western Conservative Baptist Seminary, Portland, OR WBS
Western Evangelical Seminary, Portland, OR WEV
Western Theological Seminary, Holland, MI EXS
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Westminster Theological Seminary, Chestnut Hill, Philadelphia, PA WTS
Weston School of Theology (EDS-Weston Libraries), Cambridge, MA BWE
Winebrenner Theological Seminary, Findlay, OH FIN
Woodstock Theological Center Library, Georgetown University,

Washington, DC DGU
Yale Divinity School, New Haven, CT (Inactive) YU#

CATHEDRAL LIBRARY OPENS BARBARA SIMONDS COLLECTION

The Cathedral Library of St. John the Divine in New York City ammounces
the installation in the Library of the Barbara Simonds Cornerstone Collec—
tion of Ecumenical Study Documents and Papers. The collection Tepresenta
the extensive papers and correspondance of Miss Barbara Simonds (1890-1989),
a woman who in her ninety-nine years developed friendships and interests in
diverse and original combinations. Miss Simonds established the Cornerstone
Library and Studio in the 1930's, which eventually found its home in Rome.
There Miss Simonds organized and hosted pilgrimages for all Christians to
promote understanding and unity among the churches. Her interest in ecumen—
ism stemmed from her conviction that church unity was necessary for world
peace. She also felt that the single woman had a particular and valuable
contribution to make. Her combined dedication to church unity and teo enhan-
cing the status of the single woman led her to study Queen Elizabeth I and
the Tudor period and culminated in the publication of Elizabeth I's devo-
tional prayers. ‘The collection is an important resource for anyone inter-
ested in aspects of her biography and her work. It includes her notebooks,
correspondance, archives from the Cornerstone Library, manuscripts, recorded
interviews and a slide collection. The collection welcomes any interested
in these diverse papers. They should communicate with Charlotte Jones,
Cathedral Library, 1047 Amsterdam Avenue, New York, New York 10025,

ATLA CONFERENCE TO DISPLAY MEMBERS' PUBLICATIONS

During the Annual Conference in Vancouver this spring, the Publication
Section is hoping to have a display of ATLA members' own publications. This
will be informal and -~ we expect - informative. If you have published one
or two works (books, periodical articles) in the last few years in any field
of study, please bring it along to Vancouver and we will try to find display
space for it. As protected space may be limited, we suggest you offer a
photocopy of articles, rather than the original.

Elizabeth Hart
Secretary, Publication Section
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MARY KANSFIELD AUTHORS BOOK ON ENGLISH EDUCATION

The Pickwick Publications has just published An American Understanding
of English Education, written by Mary L. Kansfield, the wife of long-time
ATLA member Norman Kansfield. The book is one of the products of the Kans—
fields' 1989/1990 sabbatical in Oxford. Ms. Kansfield explores six major
areas of difference between the English and the American systems of educa-
tion. Those areas include: 1) Terminology, 2) Placement, 3) Schedules,

4) Curriculum, 5) Foreign Language Study, and 6) Accountability: Examina-
tions and Grades. The discussion of each difference focuses on three ques-
tions: 1) What is the character of the difference, 2) What does this dif-
ference mean for Americans, and 3) What steps can American families take to
cope with each difference. The book values the uniqueness of each system,
while attempting to present the useful kind of information which American
travellers to England and English visitors in the United States will find
valuable as they plan for and make reasonable expectations of their child-
ren's school experience. The book can be ordered from: Pickwick Publica-
tions, 4137 Timberland Drive, Allison Park, Pennsylvania 15101. 1ISBN
1-55634-01603. CIP 92~15882. Paperback; $8.00 plus $2.00 postage US and
Canada.

MARYKNOLL SCHCOL OF THEOLOGY WISHES T(Q SHARE
EXPERIENCE WITH LIBRARY MASTER SOFTWARE

Do you use Library Master bibliographic management software (produced
by Balboa Software, Willowdale, Ontario)? Librarians at Maryknoll School
of Theology are teaching faculty the basics of using Library Master as a
tool for creating their own databases for research, syllabi and lectures.
If you wish to compare notes or share problems using this software, please
contact Timothy D. Lincoln, Associate Librarian, Maryknoll School of Theol-
ogy Library, P.0. Box 305, Maryknoll, New York 10545-0305.

BACK ISSUES OF JOURNAL AVAILABLE

For many years, the office of the Evangelical Theological Society was
located in the building of the Reformed Theclogical Seminary Library in
Jackson, Mississippi. The office recently relocated to Liberty University
in Virginia, and the retiring Executive Secretary left behind a large number
of back issues of the Journal of the Evangelical Theological Society. These
are available free of charge - except for the cost of postage over $1.00 -
to any library, anywhere (please, no personal orders). While the Journals
will continue to be offered on ATLA Periodical Exchange Lists, other 1li-
braries which receive the Newsletter may be interested in acquiring some
igsues. Please address all requests to: Belinda Wooley, Reformed Theologi-
cal Seminary Library, 5422 Clinton Boulevard, Jackson, Mississippi 39209.
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POSITIONS OPEN

LIBRARIAN, Ambrose Swasey Library, Rochester, New York. Colgate Roches-
ter Divinity School/Bexley Hall/Crozer Theological Seminary invites applica-
tions for the position of Librarian of the Ambrose Swasey Library. This
library serves the instructional programs and research needs of the Divinity
School and of St. Bernard's Institute, as well as the theological library
needs of a large number of other persons and institutions in upstate New
York. The Librarian is responsible for all library collections, program,
staff, equipment, and resources. The collection exceeds 400,000 items, in-
cluding Special Collections of incunabula and other rare books, pamphlets,
and papyri. Immediate responsibilities will include continued automation of
the library, in cooperation with the University of Rochester, and participa-
tion in campaign for the construction of a new facility. The student body
of the Divinity School is composed of large percentages of students of Bap-
tist, Episcopalian, Methodist, and Presbyterian backgrounds, with many other
denominations represented as well. Bexley Hall is one of eleven official
seminaries of the Episcopal Church; St. Bernard's is a Roman Catholic in-
stitution. The Librarian supervises a staff of 8; there are 10 student
workers as well. The position has faculty status with the possibility of
some teaching. Required: M,L.S. or equivalent; M.Div. or equivalent; Ph.D.;
minimum of 5 years in library services with progressively more administra-
tive experience; experience with library computer systems and in formulating
library budgets. Preferred: collegial style of leadership and participa-
tion in programs that promote theological librarianship. Salary commensur-
ate with experience. A position description is available. To apply, please
send letter of application, resume, and names of three references to William
R. Herzog, II, Vice President for Academic Life, The Divinity School, 1100
S. Goodman Street, Rochester, New York 14620. The application deadline is
April 1, 1993; starting date is July 1. The Divinity School is an Equal
Opportuhity Employer.

REFERENCE LIBRARIAN. Earlham College, an affirmative action, equal op-
portunity employer, is a Quaker-related, selective institution with 1100
students, with strong international programs. According to the Fiske Guide
Lo Colleges, at Earlham "library skills are important and students praise
the library and the librarians." We are looking for an entry or near entry-
level person to help perpetuate this reputation. Applicants should have an
accredited MLS, an interest in working with faculty and students in the hu-
manities and social sciences, and have some knowledge of the literature of
religion. Experience with a variety of electronic information systems is
desirable; broad intellectual interests, energy and good interpersonal and
communication skills are essential. Faculty status. Salary in the mid-20s.
Begin summer or fall. Send application by March Ist, including a resume,
names and addresses of three professional references, and a brief statement
telling us why you would like the position to: Evan Farber, College Librar-
ian, Earlham College, Richmond, Indiana 47374-4095.

LIBRARIAN. Gordon-Conwell Theological Seminary, Charlotte, North Caro-
lina campus, invites applications for this full-time Librarian position.
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Responsibilities: directs the Charlotte Library program, performs profes-
sional library tasks from acquisitions to cataloging and public services.
Qualifications: Two masters degrees, one theological and the other in 1li-
brary/information science; skilled professional librarian; familiar with
theological literature; acquaintance with several languages significant to
theological study; skilled in information technology; self-initiative; or-
ganizational ability; detail-oriented, vision, foresight and administrative
skills. To apply: Please send letter of application and resume to Susan
Besse, Director of Human Resources, CGordon-Conwell Theological Seminary,
130 Essex Street, South Hamilton, Massachusetts 01982,

LIBRARIAN. Saint Paul School of Theology, a2 United Methodist seminary
whose mission is educating leaders for the ministry of the church, seeks a
Director of the Library. Responsibilities: collection development, admin-
istering library operations (acquisitions, public services, electronic re-
sources), planning recataloging of part of collection and library automation,
bibliographic instruction, supervising staff, and working with faculty Li-
brary Committee. Qualifications: WM.Div., ALA-accredited M.L.8., and famil-
iarity with the United Methodist tradition. Continuing search for candidate
to fill position by July 1, 1993, Send letter of application, resume, tran-
scripts, and three professional references to Dr. Judith Orr, Academic Dean,
Saint Paul School of Theology, 5123 Truman Road, Kansas City, Missouri
64127. AA/EOE.

PRESERVATION/COLLECTION MANAGEMENT LIBRARIAN. The Burke Library of
Union Theological Seminary announces a professional staff vacancy for a
Preservation/Collection Management Librarian. The position will be filled
as of July 1, 1993. Responsibilities in the area of preservation will in-
clude: planning, development and maintenance of a preservation program for
the Burke Library, including participation in ATLA Preservation Program;
monitoring of condition of stacks areas (including atmospheric monitors):
identification of materials for treatment or filming; assisting the Director
and development office in applying for preservation/conservation grants;
developing limited in-house conservation capability and assisting in conser-
vation projects; overseeing binding and processing of mnew materials and of
shelving and storage of materials; management of budgets for preservation
area. Additional duties (approximately half-time) will include responsi-
bilities in two of the following areas: collection development (coordina-
tion of collecting activities and monitoring of acquisitions budget);
archives and rare books (reference correspondence; STC and similar verifi-
cations); and public services (general reference coverage). Candidates for
this entry-level position should be graduate professional librarians with
specific training in preservation/conservation. Some experience of theologi-
cal studies is desirable, as is knowledge of such languages as Greek, Hebrew,
Latin, German, French and/or Spanish. Because of the range of possibilities
for the duties in addition to preservation, details of the job description
beyond the basic commitment in preservation/conservation will be arranged in
consultation with other professional staff members before final appointment.
Good benefits. Salary is negotiable. The base cash compensation for
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professional librarians is $30,000. The Burke Library is a distinguished re-
search and professional library in the field of theological studies with
fine collections and all the challenges that are faced by large, older 1i-
braries. This position offers opportunities for rich experience and pro-
fessional growth. Application before April 1, 1993, is encouraged. It is
anticipated that the appointment will be announced on or before June 1.
Send application with vita and list of references to Professor Milton MeC.
Gatch, Director, The Burke Library, Union Theological Seminary, 3041 Broad-
way, New York, New York 10027. Union Theological Seminary is an affirma-
tive action and equal opportunity employer. Women and members of minority
groups are especially welcome to apply.

HEAD LIBRARIAN. The University of the South (Sewanee) seeks a Librarian
to direct its School of Theology Library, guide collection development, and
participate in further planning of online and electronic database systems.
The Head Librarian supervises two staff and eighteen student assistants and
works closely with the University Librarian. The Librarian is a non-tenured
faculty member of the School of Theology, one of eleven official seminaries
of the Episcopal Church with 80 students, and there is the possibility for
some seminary teaching. The University's other division, the College of Arts
and Sciences, has 1100 students. The Theological collection contains 110,000
volumes and is housed along with its own reading rooms, office and study
areas, etc. in the same building with the 325,000 volume College collection.
Campus wiring enables access to a computerized catalog (VILS) from remote
locations. On a 10,000 acre wooded campus 2,000 feet above sea leve, Sewanee
is ninety miles from Nashville and sixty from Chattanooga. Required quali-
fications include: M.L.S. (ALA accredited); M.Div. or equivalent; ability
tc manage and work effectively with others; excellent communication and in-
terpersonal skills; excellent reference skills: knowledge of the Episcopal
Church. Preferred qualifications include: Advanced studies in a theclogi-
cal subject area; ability to use Biblical languages: facility with micro-
computers, OCLC, online database searching, and computer reference services;
archival training. The salary is commensurate with experience and excellent
benefits are provided. Applications will be considered until the position
is filled. Applicants must send a letter of application, resume, and names
of three references to: The Very Reverend Guy F. Lytle, Dean of the School
of Theology, 735 University Avenue, Sewanee, Tennessee 37375. The Univer-
sity of the South is an Equal Opportunity Employer. Minorities and women
are encouraged to apply.

PUBLICATION SCHEDULE FOR NEWSLETTER ANNOUNCED

Volume 40, number 4, of the ATLA Newsletter is scheduled to appear on
May 15, 1993. The copy deadline will be May 11.



